4767

The Hoke County Board of Commissioners convened for a regular meeting at 7:00 pm on
Monday, August 6, 2018 in the Commissioners Room of the Pratt Building.

MEMBERS PRESENT: OTHERS PRESENT:

James Leach, Chairman

Harry Southerland, Vice Chairman Letitia Edens, County Manager
Tony Hunt Grady Hunt, County Attorney

Robert Wright Gwen McGougan, Clerk to the Board

Allen Thomas, Jr.

Chairman Leach called the meeting to order with a quorum present and welcomed everyone.

Commissioner Wright led the Pledge of Allegiance and Commissioner Hunt gave the invocation.

ITEM 1. Adoption of Agenda

Aguts 218 1 Request from Buterbat © hala sanual Femily Day £t 211 Sports Cemoies
M ¥ Frence. Buogat Amendments

s Presantation of FY 3317 Auda Report
. Planning Board Vacancies

1 Oectaaion of Suspluy Propertes:
ShertTs Oepaitrant vehicles

. the of an OMee 10 Purchase Burpius
AGENDA Propeny:
Oft Hgrmwey 211, 2.0 8¢ Undaweioped, PH 354320001102
INVOCATION & PLEDGE"  Chairman James Lesch .. Sower Visiver request lof proposed 30 4ot aubxs vislon on McPnadt Rosd

AL Requett rom Sheerft Pecrkin 10 008N & checkmg 80couRd ot federal 23set
A,

Adopteon of Agerds 11 Memger's Report
Public Comment 12 Cloteo Sertion
Public Hasrings - Planning Haniers - Conaltions! Use and Rezoning 1. Agpun
App3caaon Ky Sonctonal Use Permil CU-18-2 submined by Foutn & Foske 10r e use of &

Virlesa onhe &

9327 Reg sav-c: Rosed \ 3 Hoke Coanty P (PIN)

294400001390 Tre i 201 2onng Dignct The

Planning Dosrd unsaimously recommended epproval

® wvmwmcu-xumwm xqwnn;n:um
viedt 3

parco krown e tn: u Y Parces
Number (FIN; (RA-20) 2ong
O30t The 9|. nning Boatd nmunn n-eammm-d approvel.

o

Mayor SuIMEN r6quest submitied by 4-D Sne Solutons 1r he 60101 Fhuse 4 6f he
Vieggefald Surimaon The Planning Bosid unenimously secommeisied sppruvel

d Mejor &nwaen qmtlm.aoynm E/muma FALC for 8 Raare commercial
approver

4 Consent Agencs

8 Voutes fom he hne &, nmreuu nettrg

b Loutes fom he e . umuwm

& Weutes Kom e Ane 10 2018 reguler masing

0 Mutes rom he June 21 "oumnmm

& NC Vencie lax refunds totatng $4 354 68

1 tmwmdsmumwm-mmmw % contact wth Jad
] o Paley tor 2018 Wrgert Repar

F'wr
h Conzdwaion o Assitwice Pacy tor 2018 Urgont Repor Pri
mmwu@mhﬂ&ua&mﬁnwmw aton of 8 16

Chairman Leach asked if anyone had an additions or changes to the Agenda. County Manager
Letitia Edens asked to add Pastor Carolyn Moore, who wishes to discuss the taxes for Hope -
New Zion Mission United Holy Church of America. This item was tabled from the July 2, 2018
meeting agenda.

Motion: Upon motion by Commissioner Thomas and second by Commissioner Wright
the Board voted unanimously to add Pastor Carolyn Moore to the agenda as Item #3A.
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County Attorney Grady Hunt asked to table item 3a, Application for Conditional Use Permit CU-
18-2, for a Wireless Telecommunications Facility.

Motion: Upon motion by Commissioner Thomas and second by Commissioner Wright
the Board voted unanimously to adopt the amended agenda.

Item 2. Public Comment

Mr. Greg Powell
206 Crosswinds Drive
Raeford, NC 28376

Mr. Powell told the Board that he lives in the Cameron Village community of Hoke County. He
has several items that he would like to discuss with the Board, but he will begin tonight with two
items that he believes are priority.

Mr. Powell believes the Cameron Village community has been neglected. The residents would
like a Community Building. The community owns 3-1/2 acres.

Both Loop Road and Burke Road, between Calloway Road and Army Road, are experiencing
an increase in “through traffic’. Mr. Powell would like to have the speed limits lowered on those
roads. Both roads are in disrepair and need to be resurfaced.

Vice Chairman Southerland asked Mr. Powell the location of the 3-1/2 acres. Mr. Powell said
the acreage is near the shelter on Loop Road. Vice Chairman Southeriand told Mr. Powell that
the Board just approved construction of a Community Building for the Tylertown community.
The Board will take the request for a Community Building in Cameron Village under advisement.

Chairman Leach asked the Clerk and County Manager to send a letter to DOT from the Board
requesting that they look into the issues regarding the roads.

Mr. Powell added that the Cameron Village community would like sewer lines installed in the
community.

item 3. Public Hearings and Planning Matters

a. Application for Conditional Use Permit CU-18-2 submitted by Faulk & Foster for the use of a
Wireless Telecommunications Facility located on the approximately 5.61 acre parcel known
as 9027 Red Springs Road, also known as Hoke County Parcel Identification Number (PIN)
294400001390. The property is in the Residential Agricultural (RA-20) Zoning District. The
Planning Board unanimously recommended approval.

ltem tabled.
b. Application for Conditional Use Permit CU-18-3 submitted by Susan Key for the use of a

Rural Home Occupation for the use of Automobile Sales located on the approximately 7.87
acre parcel known as 103 N. Shannon Road, also known as Hoke County Parcel
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Identification Number (PIN) 294320001299. The property is in the Residential Agricultural
(RA-20) Zoning District. The Planning Board unanimously recommended approval.

Mr. Key explained to the Board that this business will provide income for Mrs. Key upon her
retirement. There is presently a 40’ x 60’ building on the property that will be used as an office.

Vice Chairman Southerland asked Mr. Key how many cars would be located on the lot. Mr. Key
replied that he didn't know yet. He will be buying and selling the cars at the car sales, but he
does plan to keep a few select vehicles onsite.

Motion: Upon motion from Commissioner Thomas and second from Vice Chairman
Southerland the Board voted unanimously to close the Public Hearing.

Motion: Upon motion by Vice Chairman Southerland and second by Commissioner
Wright the Board voted unanimously to approve Conditional Use Permit CU-18-3.

c. Major Subdivision request submitted by 4-D Site Solutions for the 50 lot Phase 4 of the
Wedgefield Subdivision. The Planning Board unanimously recommended approval.

Planner Robert Farrell explained to the Board that these lots are part of Wedgefield Section 4.
The property is zoned Residential Multi-Family. The smallest lot is over 8,000 sq. ft.

Commissioner Wright asked for confirmation that street access and water availability meet the
requirements for the fire departments. Mr. Farrell confirmed that they do.

Motion: Upon motion by Commissioner Hunt and second by Vice Chairman Southerland
the Board voted unanimously to approve Conditional Use Permit CU-18-3.

d. Major Subdivision request submitted by Hilliard Engineering, PLLC for a future commercial
development at Paraclete Road. The Planning Board unanimously recommended
approval.

Planner Robert Farrell told the Board that this will be a commercial subdivision to include
extensions of Paraclete Drive and Wind Tunnel Lane. Flexibility with regard to lot size will allow
commercial developers to configure lots as needed. Water and sewer are available for all lots.

Commissioner Hunt asked Mr. Farrell if these plans need to be reviewed by the fire department.
Mr. Farrell said that the need for fire department review will be determined on a site by site
basis.

Motion: Upon motion by Commissioner Wright and second by Commissioner Hunt the
Board voted unanimously to approve the overall design of the major commercial
subdivision on Paraclete Drive.

Item 3A. Discussion of taxes and fees due for Hope New Zion Mission United Holy
Church of America

Pastor Carolyn Moore addressed the Board regarding the parcel of land owned by the church
and located at 173 Noble Drive. The church is a 501(c)(3) and the leadership of the church
believed that they were exempt from paying property taxes.
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The property was recently in tax foreclosure and when the church found out they paid $1,700 to
stop the tax foreclosure process. Pastor Moore said she understands now that the church is not
exempt and is required to pay property taxes. However, roughly $1,100 of the $1,700 that the
church had to pay was attorney fees. Pastor Moore is appealing to the Board to refund some of
the funds that the church paid. Hope New Zion is a small church with few members and they try
to help others by housing and feeding the homeless and operating a clothing bank for those in
need throughout the community. The church is trying to raise money to build on the Noble Drive

property.

Chairman Leach asked County Attorney Grady Hunt to clarify the law to the Board. Mr. Hunt
said that the fees are determined pursuant to NC State Statute.

Commissioner Wright asked if Pastor Moore had applied for an exemption. Mr. Hunt explained
that a vacant lot does not qualify for tax exemption. Once construction of the church begins
they become eligible for exemption.

Pastor Moore said that the church was not receiving the tax bills. They were mailed to
Lumberton to the residence of the deceased former pastor.

Chairman Leach told Pastor Moore that the Board would help her if they could. State law limits
what the Board can do. The Board appreciates what the church does for the community.

Commissioner Thomas told Pastor Moore that he disagrees with the State law. He would
encourage her to go before the Board of Equalization.

ITEM 4.

j-
k.

~T @mepoooTw

Consent Agenda

Minutes from the June 4, 2018 regular meeting

Minutes from the June 12, 13 and 14 budget workshops

Minutes from the June 18, 2018 regular meeting

Minutes from the June 21, 2018 budget workshop

NC Vehicle tax refunds totaling $4,354.68

Consideration of Southern Health Partners Amendment #7 to contract with Jail.
Consideration of Procurement and Disbursement Policy for 2018 Urgent Repair
Program

Consideration of Assistance Policy for 2018 Urgent Repair Program
Memorandum of Agreement Hoke/Bladen County accepting donation of a 16’
Public Safety Rehabilitation Trailer

Request from Butterball to hold annual Family Day at 211 Sports Complex
Finance: Budget Amendments

Motion: Upon motion by Commissioner Wright and second by Vice Chairman
Southerland the Board voted unanimously to approve Consent Items a-k.
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Chairman Leach thanked E.J. Prevatte, Garvin Ferguson and the Finance
Department staff for their hard work and excellent stewardship of public dollars.

Vice Chairman Southerland thanked the Tax Collector, Finance Department,
County Attorney and Administration staff for their hard work and reminded
everyone that it takes a team effort to achieve these accomplishments.

Commissioner Thomas added that when he joined the Board the County had a
Fund Balance of 6%. The Fund Balance has grown significantly at the same
time that the County has given the Hoke County School System funding for the
One-to-One Initiative, provided funding for the Viper radio system for the Sheriff's
Department and given the employees raises 3 out of the 4 years that he’s been
on the Board. Like-sized counties look up to Hoke as an example of hard work
and tough decision-making. Commissioner Thomas also thanked his fellow
Board members. They work hard together and intend to maintain a healthy
financial position for Hoke County.

Item 6. Planning Board Vacancies

Planner Robert Farrell advised the Board that there are two vacancies on the
Planning Board.

Chairman Leach opened the floor for nominations. Chairman Leach said he had
spoken to local businessman Mr. William Hollingsworth and he has agreed to
serve on the Planning Board.

Commissioner Wright nominated local Engineer and Surveyor Chris Pusey.
Motion: Upon motion by Commissioner Hunt and second by Vice
Chairman Southerland the Board voted unanimously to close Planning
Board nominations and proceed with Mr. Hollingsworth and Mr. Pusey.
Chairman Leach asked Mr. Farrell to send the two nominees letters confirming
that they will serve.

item 7. Declare as surplus 5 Sheriff’'s Department vehicles

County Manager Letitia Edens presented 5 Sheriff's Department vehicles to be
declared surplus and disposed of:
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Motion: Upon motion by Vice Chairman Southerland and second by
Commissioner Hunt the Board voted unanimously to approve
advertisement of an offer to purchase property off Highway 211, PIN
#294320001102.

Item 9. Request for Sewer Waiver

Utilities Director Hilton Villines presented a waiver request from Leland Strother
for a proposed 30-lot subdivision on McPhail Road. The force main is 1.7 miles
away and the nearest gravity sewer line is 1.6 miles away and it would not be
cost efficient to bring a sewer line that far to serve the subdivision.

Chairman Leach commented that the access to the sewer system is simply not
there at this time. Commissioner Hunt said that the Utilities Committee looks at
every angle when determining whether a project can be served.

Motion: Upon motion by Commissioner Hunt and second by
Commissioner Wright the Board voted unanimously voted to approve the
sewer waiver request for the proposed 30-lot subdivision on McPhail Road.
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Item 10. Sheriff request to open a checking account to separate Federal
and State asset forfeiture funds

Sheriff Hubert Peterkin requested approval to open a checking account in order
to comply with the Federal Equitable Sharing Agreement which requires Federal
funds to be managed and accounted for separately from Justice funds, State
funds and Local funds.

Chairman Leach commented that the County just received an excellent audit
report and any process that can make future audits better will be supported.

Motion: Upon motion by Commissioner Hunt and second by Vice
Chairman Southerland the Board voted unanimously voted to authorize the
Sheriff to open an account to be used specifically for Federal Equitable
Sharing funds.

Sheriff Peterkin advised the Board that the Hoke County Sheriff's Department
has once again achieved National Accreditation. The Sheriff thanked the Board
for their support. Hoke is one of only 7 counties in the State of North Carolina
with this distinction.

item 11. Manager’'s Report

County Manager Letitia Edens advised the Board that auditors are on site this
week.

Mrs. Edens also asked the Board for guidance on how to proceed with the
Design-Build projects.

Commissioner Hunt asked the Board to once again consider meeting with all
Board members present and review the proposals. All members deserve the
opportunity to voice their opinion.

Motion: Commissioner Hunt made a motion that the Board convene to
review and discuss the Design-Build proposals. The motion died due to
lack of a second.

Motion: Upon motion from Commissioner Thomas and second by
Commissioner Wright the Board voted unanimously to schedule a meeting
with Bobbitt Design-Build to move forward and review the contract
process.

After discussion regarding dates, the Board gave the County Manager 2 dates to
propose to Bobbitt: Monday, August 13, 2018 at 1:00 pm (preferred) or Friday,
August 17, 2018 at 1:00 pm.
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Item 12. Recess

Upon motion by Commissioner Wright and second by Vice Chairman
Southerland the Board recessed the meeting until Monday, August 13, 2018
at 1:00 pm.

The meeting recessed at 7:55 pm.
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Resumption of recessed Monday, August 6, 2018 meeting of the Hoke County Board of
Commissioners until Monday, August 13, 2018 at 1:00 pm in the Commissioners Room in the
Pratt Building.

PRESENT: ALSO PRESENT:

Chairman James Leach Letitia Edens, County Manager

Vice Chairman Harry Southerland Grady Hunt, County Attorney
Commissioner Robert Wright Gwen McGougan, Clerk to the Board

Commissioner Allen Thomas, Jr.,

VIA CONFERENCE CALL:
Commissioner Tony Hunt

Chairman Leach called the meeting to order and Commissioner Wright gave the invocation.

Motion: Upon motion by Commissioner Thomas and second by Vice Chairman
Southeriand the Board voted unanimously to add meeting with Bobbitt Design-Build and
a discussion regarding land acquisition and applying for grant funds.

Mr. John Clagett and Mr. Jim Bell were present at the meeting representing Bobbitt Design-
Build.

County Attorney Grady Hunt had reviewed the proposed contracts and made a list of revisions
that would need to be made before the County could approve the contracts. These revisions
included adding or modifying exhibits and deleting the section about arbitration.

Mr. Clagett presented a power-point presentation giving an overview of the contract process
and project timeline. The process will begin with determining what the County wants beyond
the basic scope of work. From that discussion, Bobbitt will prepare initial drawings for review by
the Board and the public. Bobbitt then prepares more drawings and an updated scope of work.
Again, the County will review the drawings and suggest any changes. This process continues
until all parties agree; at that time a budget and construction documents will be prepared.

Commissioner Hunt asked when the projects would need to go before the Local Government
Commission. Mr. Clagett replied that would need to be done after a final budget is determined.
Commissioner Hunt added that the County needs to make sure all the grant requirements are
covered. The County Manager said that she would get the Finance Officer to look into it.

Mr. Clagett told the Board that timelines would be affected by how much time is needed to
complete the feasibility study, modifications to the plans and coordination with outside agencies
such as the Health Department and Department of Transportation. The location of the
Cooperative Extension building has been determined, but the final Parks & Recreation facility
location has not been selected, so there will be a site evaluation required for that building.
December, 2020 is a realistic target for complgtion.








